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Minutes of the Zoom Virtual FULL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING of

Sixpenny Handley & Pentridge Parish Council 

Held 24th September 2020 7:30pm.
	Item
	
	Action By

	
	Public Open Session
0 Members of the public requested attendance via access code.

	

	723
	Attendance & Apologies
Cllr Colin Taylor (Chairman)
Cllr James Reed (Vice Chairman)
Cllr David Chick

Cllr Rosalie Adams

Cllr Maureen New 
Cllr Simon Meaden
Cllr Stuart McClean
Cllr Andy Turner
Cllr Gino Salvia
Also in Attendance  
Mrs Ciona Nicholson (Clerk)
Apologies
Cllr Dave Adams
Cllr Piers Brown (Dorset Council Cranborne Chase)

	

	724
	Declarations of Interest & Grants for Dispensation 
The following members declare non-pecuniary interests in matters relating to: 
Cllr Colin Taylor – Pentridge Village Hall
Cllr James Reed – Community Land Trust 
Cllr David Adams – Community Land Trust/Sixpenny Handley Sports Facilities 

Cllr Rosalie Adams – Sixpenny Handley Village Hall/ Allotment Association 

Cllr Andy Turner – Community Land Trust 
Cllr Simon Meaden – Item 15 Planning Consultation 

Cllr Maureen New – Neighbouring Sixpenny Handley VH TPO trees Pecuniary Interest in Item 11 

	

	725
	Dorset Council Cranborne Chase Councillor Piers Brown.

No Report this month.
	

	726

	Confirm the minutes of the last Full Parish Council Meeting held 28th July 2020. 
 The minutes of the meeting, having been previously circulated to members were confirmed as correct subject to correction to (item 695 Cllr MN pecuniary interest in minute 700 & confirmation minute 699 refers to Cllr D Adams) and will be signed by the Chairman. Unanimous 

	

	727

	Matters arising from the last Full Parish Council Meeting held 28th July 2020. 
None.  

	

	728
	Covid 19 Emergency Update – Cllr Turner
In preparation for an increase in support the Team Leads have all confirmed their availability and willingness to continue in their supporting roles.  Levels of support are currently low -although shopping trips and prescriptions are still required at the lower end of the village. 

Flu Clinics    

The Chairman has drafted a letter to be sent to the local Surgery raising concerns to this year’s limited Flu Clinic arrangements for Sixpenny Handley residents.  With the support of the Parish Council & the Village Hall Team a ‘drive through’ vaccination clinic could quite easily be held at the Village Hall providing a much needed alternative option to the Broadchalke Primary School location.

	

	729
	DAPTC Matters
DAPTC next virtual meeting scheduled for 28/9/20 Cllrs Taylor & McLean to attend.
DAPTC e-newsletter circulated to members on 24/9/20.
	

	730
	Highways Matters
Enquiry DWP-FT253238880 A derelict caravan abandoned on the B3081 Back Lane adjacent to Manor Farm reported as fly tipped 24/9/20.
Clerk has made several attempts to arrange the cutting back of the Burley Road Farm hedgerow along the B3081 adjacent to the Scout Hut whilst it remains vacant and the responsibility of Dorset County Farms.  Disappointingly we have received no response to date.

Members discussed their collective disappointment in the general lack of demand for service from our local Council in recent years.  Lack of priority given to sub-standard road and pavement conditions, DC owned hedgerows neglected, grips and gulley un-cleared in areas prone to flooding.  Members agreed to use an alternative method of highlighting the problem areas by recording live footage of problem areas.
· Minchington and surrounding rural lanes.

· Pond area & blocked drainage gullies on Common Road.

· Sub-standard road surface on the High Street. 

· Sub-standard pavement along Common Road.

Clerk to collate the recorded footage and forward findings to the appropriate authority.


	Clerk/All

	731
	 ROW

Cllr Dave Adams & team have cut the footpaths, trimmed around waste and dog bins, cut the hedge along Post Office Lane, the banks along Littlefield Lane and the ROW on Towzer’s Land.
The pathway from the Village Hall to the First School was redefined to enable parents to have easier access to the new child collection point at the rear of the school.  Clerk to contact Cllr D Adams to request continuation this task.

	Clerk

	732
	To consider tree works & scrub land at Village Hall.

On completion of the tree works photo evidence was circulated to members prior to the meeting. Members discussed the results of the tree work and considered the views of the residents from both neighbouring properties. 
Residents of Pantiles (emailed the Clerk & spoke directly to the Chairman on site prior to the meeting) expressed their disappointment as they had a greater expectation of the overall height reduction of the largest Sycamore Tree, further disappointment of the remaining untidy younger one and deep concerns over its roots undermining the stability of their adjacent wall.
Residents of Laurel-bank (spoke directly to the Chairman prior to the meeting) intentionally leaving the fuller height of the largest Sycamore and using the younger sycamore as a temporary screen to protect privacy until such a time where rapid growing vegetation within their boundary becomes an acceptable height.
After careful consideration, members unanimously resolved to: 
· Clear the remaining brush/scrub from the area.

· Remove the younger sycamore tree to prevent future growth from affecting the integrity of the Pantiles’ wall.

· Remove all remaining debris from the base of the wall.  

· Review the height of the trees in the spring 2021 and consider reducing the height once more.
Clerk to contact Parish Council Grass Contractor to undertake these tasks.

Members agreed that a significant amount of debris from the line of trees along the boundary had been removed and disposed of and in recognition of the work, members resolved that a contribution of £100.00 be made to the residents of Laurel-bank.


	Clerk



	733
	To consider quotes for recreation ground gate.
The Sixpenny Handley Forge provided a quote for galvanised gate with pedestrian access fitted with or without a hydraulic self-closing mechanism.
Members acknowledged and appreciated the proposed statement designed gate but agreed that due to its vulnerable location, repeated problems with cars damaging the existing green shed it was too expensive.  A heavy duty galvanised farm gate and separate pedestrian gate would be a more economical solution and provide similar aesthetic outcome.  Clerk to contact local contractors to supply quotes.

	Clerk

	734
	Update on compliant Parish Website
AT updated members on the status of the website.  Members GS, CT & the Clerk had all attended a meeting to have a preliminary view of how the website would look and function.  All information has been transferred successfully, updated where possible and further testing would continue before going live. 

CT thanked AT & GS for their time and effort spent ensuring the Parish Website was fully compliant.
	AT

	735
	Update on Public Planning Meeting

Due to Government Covid19 measures that were introduced on the 24th September the Planned Public Planning Meeting would have to be cancelled.  Members agreed to hold a virtual Zoom meeting to enable those with an interest in the planning consultation could access remotely.

AT to start planning IT arrangements & CT to set up email link for a meeting to be held on Thursday 8th October @7.30pm.

Clerk to invite Wessex Water, Midsummer Homes Developers & Rushmoor Representatives.
	AT

Clerk

	736
	Planning Applications
Planning proposal (3/20/0661/FUL) Land opposite Winterbourne Cottages Farnham 2 bed bungalow Farnham:
Members resolved unanimously to respond with Objection due to:
Non-conformance with Core Planning Strategy (East Dorset)
· We believe that the proposed development directly contravenes East Dorset’s core planning strategy governing building developments within hamlets.  We are confident that with the absence of any special circumstances and offering no functionality it does not satisfy this fundamental requirement.

 
Not a Sustainable Development
· The proposed development does not respect local context and will be damaging to the local environment by developing land which has not previously been developed. It is not in close proximity to public transport, shops and recreation areas and does not compliment neighbouring buildings.  The ‘demolition of a field shelter for animals’ provides planning officers with a much more truthful description of current arrangements than giving misleading reference to ‘demolishing an existing agricultural barn’. 

Exacerbates Flooding
· Developers have failed to recognise the impact of the Winterbourne’s River Terreg.  It is an area prone to heavy flooding (annually) to the extent that the lane becomes impassable for many months of the year.  There is clearly a water course running through the land and any proposal to develop will exacerbate flooding and impact on drainage. The planning application section 13 states ‘the disposal of foul sewage is unknown’ which is concerning in an area that floods. Climate change predictions for the future will not improve this situation.

Imposing a threat to Highway Safety
· The location of the proposed access point to this development is on a narrow track and a dangerous corner.  The inevitable increase of vehicles during any lengthy building works- will present a serious threat to highway safety.

 
Detrimental to Biodiversity
· The rural setting currently plays host to a wonderful harmonious and diverse range of wildlife and also provides a safe habitat for many species.  There will be irreparable damage to biodiversity as a result of any unnecessary development. 

 

Planning proposal (3/20/0662/FUL) Land opposite Winterbourne Cottages Farnham. 4 bed detached Farnham.
Member resolved unanimously to respond with Objection due to:
Non-conformance with Core Planning Strategy (East Dorset)
· We believe that the proposed development directly contravenes East Dorset’s core planning strategy governing building developments within hamlets.  We are confident that with the absence of any special circumstances and offering no functionality it does not satisfy this fundamental requirement.

Not a Sustainable Development
· The proposed development does not respect local context and will be damaging to the local environment by developing land which has not previously been developed. It is not in close proximity to public transport, shops and recreation areas and does not compliment neighbouring buildings.  

Exacerbates Flooding
· Developers have failed to recognise the impact of the Winterbourne’s River Terreg. It is an area prone to heavy flooding (annually) to the extent that the lane becomes impassable for many months of the year.  There is clearly a water course running through the land and any proposal to develop will exacerbate flooding and impact on drainage. The planning application section 13 states ‘the disposal of foul sewage is unknown’ which is concerning in an area that floods. Climate change predictions for the future will not improve this situation.

 Imposing a threat to Highway Safety
· The location of the proposed access point to this development is on a narrow track and a dangerous corner.  The inevitable increase of vehicles during any lengthy building works- will present a serious threat to highway safety.

Detrimental to Biodiversity
· The rural setting currently plays host to a wonderful harmonious and diverse range of wildlife and also provides a safe habitat for many species.  There will be irreparable damage to biodiversity as a result of any unnecessary development. 

 

 
	

	737
	Correspondence
The Play Inspection Company completed the annual inspection – Report to be discussed at F&GP along with 1st Woodcutt Scouts offer of volunteers.


	

	738
	Information for Report Only 
· Memorial clock repairs commence on Monday 5th October - Insurance claim has been approved.

· Tarmac repairs and white lining completed on Wednesday 23rd September.

· Clerk continues to request hedgerow trimming at Burley Road Farm.

· Dorset Council e-newsletter circulated 24/9/2020.

· Grass Contractor has agreed to look at the Oil tank clearance job.


	


Meeting Closed pm
These minutes are to be signed by the Chairman after approval 

at the next Full meeting of the Parish Council.

Signed;………………………………………………………………………24th October  2020
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